
SESSION OF 2018

SUPPLEMENTAL NOTE ON HOUSE BILL NO. 2577

As Recommended by House Committee on 
Water and Environment

Brief*

HB 2577 would require all fees collected by the Right-
To-Know Program (Program) within the Kansas Department 
of  Health  and Environment  (KDHE) to be deposited in  the 
State  Treasury  and  credited  to  the  Kansas  Right-To-Know 
Fee Fund (Fund), which is created by the bill. Currently, these 
fees are deposited in the State General Fund (SGF).

Background

The bill  was  introduced  by  the  House  Committee  on 
Water and Environment at the request of a representative of 
KDHE.

In the  House  Committee  hearing,  the  Director  of  the 
Radiation Control Program, Bureau of Public Health, KDHE, 
provided the history of the Program, stating under the federal 
Emergency Planning and Community Right-To-Know Act, the 
Legislature  designated  KDHE as  the  responsible  entity  for 
Tier  II  hazardous  chemicals  and  Toxic  Release  Inventory. 
KDHE’s role is to collect data regarding hazardous chemicals 
at defined thresholds, which are kept on site at facilities, and 
also collect data on toxic release inventories. This information 
is then used by local authorities to prepare for and respond to 
incidents.

The Director noted that over the past 30 years, KDHE 
Program staff has been reduced from ten to one and because 
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of the decrease, the Program cannot provide the services the 
agency  believes  are  critical  to  public  safety.  The  Director 
explained  that  approximately  $313,000  in annual  average 
fees collected by the Program are deposited into the SGF, but 
the  budgeted  amount  for  the  Program’s  operations  is 
$86,847.

A representative of  the Kansas Agribusiness Retailers 
Association  also  provided  proponent  testimony stating  the 
Association’s members pay the fees to help cover the costs 
involved  in  the  administration  of  the  Program’s  regulations 
and those fees should be used specifically for that purpose. 
Written  testimony  in  favor  of  the  bill  was  provided  by  a 
representative of the Kansas Cooperative Council.

Neutral  testimony  was  provided  by  the  Executive 
Director of the Petroleum Marketers and Convenience Store 
Association  of  Kansas.  The  Executive  Director  expressed 
concern that the fees assessed for the Program were being 
deposited  into  the  SGF  and  not  being  fully  used  for 
administering the Program.

No opponent testimony was provided.

The fiscal note prepared by the Division of the Budget 
states enactment of the bill would have a fiscal effect on the 
agency and the SGF. Currently, these fees are deposited into 
the SGF. The Fund would be used to support and enhance 
the Program. Beginning in FY 2019, the revenue into the SGF 
would decrease by an estimated $311,633 and revenue to the 
Fund  would  increase  by the  same amount.  A decrease  in 
SGF  expenditures  of  $89,051  would  occur  as  Program 
expenditures would be paid out of the Fund. KDHE notes its 
intention to add 1.0 FTE position and to increase Program 
expenditures in FY 2019. Any fiscal effect associated with the 
bill is not reflected in The FY 2019 Governor’s Budget Report.
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